Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Regular Meeting 

September 12, 2013 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, September 12, 2013.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks and Deputy Town Clerk/Tax Collector Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Councilwoman Melody LaMonica.
Visitors:
Mark Brody and Donald Gaddy.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of September 12, 2013 to order at 7:34 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Cureton delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance. 

2.
Public Comments

· Donald Gaddy – Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire & Rescue Department.
· Mark Brody – District 55 House Representative. 
3.
Consent Agenda 
· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented containing the following:
A. August 8, 2013 Regular Meeting Minutes 
B. July 2013 Tax Collector’s Report
C. Tax Release

D. July 2013 Finance Report

and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill
Nays: None
4.
Consideration of a Resolution about the Monroe Connector/Bypass
· Mayor Becker introduced Ms. Kym Hunter and Ms. Kate Asquith from Southern Environmental Law Center who has been very involved with the North Carolina Department of Transportation (NCDOT), the North Carolina Transportation Authority (NCTA) and the Monroe Bypass project.  Ms. Hunter explained that she and her colleague Ms. Asquith work exclusively on transportation issues throughout North Carolina and as attorneys they have been involved with the Monroe Bypass litigation, which went through the Fourth Circuit in 2012 and they prevailed in that case.  Ms. Hunter commented that she is a registered lobbyist and has been working very closely on the passage of the recent overhaul of the North Carolina Transportation Funding.  Ms. Hunter and Ms. Asquith work with a lot of agencies and have been working in Union County with a lot of different municipalities and local leaders on getting the facts out there, looking at alternative solutions and trying to make sure that everybody is on the same page and is working with the same set of facts when it comes to the Monroe Bypass and what its purpose is, what its aims are and what it is supposed to do.   They want to make sure that the people in Union County have the same understanding of what the Monroe Bypass is supposed to accomplish as the people in Raleigh and the legislature have; this is what they have been working on for the past year since they prevailed in that case almost a year and a half ago.

· Ms. Hunter explained that Mayor Becker had put together a PowerPoint presentation that she was willing to present the first half of and to offer the expertise that she could.  Ms. Hunter is also willing to answer any questions from the council at any time.  Mayor Becker is going to pick it [presentation] up at the end.  

· The presentation is as follows:

· How Should NCDOT Spend Your Money? Ms. Hunter commented that this is taxpayer money and it should be like all taxpayer money by hopefully being put to the best use.

· Which Does Union County Need More? Should it be an $800 million new highway or should it be fixing some of the problems we have first?

· According to the NCDOT 2040 Plan (which was put out in 2012 by NCDOT): North Carolina will have $122 billion in transportation needs for the next 30 years.  Ms. Hunter commented that she believed that number is quite inflated, which includes the Monroe Bypass (for example), which may not be necessary or what she would call a need.  “We have different ideas about what needs are, but certainly that is the figure that DOT has put out and DOT is responsible for a huge chunk of that”.  With people driving less and cars getting increasingly more efficient, the projected revenues are going down.  The fuel tax has not been raised; people are driving less, so revenues are going down, meanwhile the State’s population is increasing massively, which results in a projected $60 billion funding gap and none of the legislation passed this session addresses that.  There has been no real suggestion of raising new revenues at this point.  We all know that US-74 is one of the biggest problem roads in North Carolina with huge congestion problems at certain times of the day and certain days of the year, but the question we’ve been looking at is: is there a more cost effective way to fix that problem other than the proposed Monroe Bypass/Connector?       
· Proposed Monroe Bypass/Connector: A map showing the proposed toll road was shown; it fits in at Interstate 485 and it exits out between Wingate and Marshville.  The proposed Monroe Bypass/Connector is about 20 miles long and is a toll road.  Ms. Hunter stated that she did not know if the preliminary toll estimates would still stand; she imagined that they might be a little pricier now, because these [estimates] were done in 2009.  The preliminary toll estimates were $2.50 one way for a car and more than $10 for a large truck one way; these would go up every year.  The proposed Monroe Bypass/Connector cuts through a huge undeveloped beautiful area of Union County and historic farms (land that has been in people's families for many generations).  It would have nine interchanges when you include the interchanges on either end and it seems very likely to Ms. Hunter that what would grow up around those interchanges would be a lot of sprawling development.  The total construction cost including all of the right-of-way is about $800 million, but it could be approaching $1 billion.  The State has set aside "gap funding"; one of the important things to know about the toll road is that although tolls will be charged, the tolls are projected to only cover about 30% of the cost of the road, so the legislature has pledged to spend 24 million dollars each year for up to 40 years for this road.  

· Monroe Bypass/Connector mired in fraud and deception: the project has unfortunately had “sort of" a notorious history, which led to Southern Environmental Center’s legal victory in 2012.  There is an environmental study where the NCDOT was supposed to look at what is going to happen if this road is built and in order to do that they have to look at a picture of what the future would look like with the road and what the future would look like without the road.  What NCDOT essentially did was compare building the road with building the road instead of comparing not building the road with building the road.  That was confirmed by the Fourth Circuit Court of Appeals, which is the second highest court in the nation.  The court stated that by doing so, "the Agencies assertedly conflated the 'no build' and 'build' scenarios making it impossible to accurately isolate and assess the environmental impacts of the Monroe Bypass".  When we talk about environmental impact we’re not just talking about mussels or water quality, we are talking about the human impact.  Such as how much growth and development, how many additional taxpayers or what is the school system going to look like.  There is a huge variety of different impacts that you cannot look at if you do not do the study properly.        

· NCDOT attempted to convince the Court to “overlook” their falsified data:  not only did NCDOT make the error, but they knew they had done that and they falsified their data (essentially).  At the District Court, the Agencies acknowledged that they had used data which had this significant flaw in it.   They said “well now we have admitted it, even though we denied it for years and years, now we have admitted it, it is not a problem”; the Court was not very impressed with that argument.  The Court said “the Agencies now admit that the administrative record mischaracterizes the 'no build' data.  Such an acknowledgement made during litigation does not change the fact that the National Environmental Protection Act (NEPA) process itself relied on these mischaracterizations”.  What the Court did after that was to send it back to the Agency and say “it is not enough to just admit this now; you’ve got to admit that to the public and let the public be a part of that decision making process”.  The whole point of this NEPA Statute (environmental review) is that the public plays a role and they get to choose what the best outcome is for the community.   
· Other inconsistencies and flaws: in 2009 they knew they had to give a cursory look at alternatives, so they commissioned a study, which was geared to tolling, so they didn’t really consider any road other than a road that could be tolled.  The main alternative they looked at was widening US 74 to a 10 lane highway that would wipe out 500 businesses and would cost so much money that the alternative was eliminated.  What they failed to look at was something more small scale and combinations of small scale alternatives; the alternative was like a “straw man” alternative.  What got the Southern Environmental Law Center interested in this project was that the environmental review of the bypass says that it will have less than 1% impact on growth in Union County.  This is their continued claim, when everyone else that Ms. Hunter has spoken with in Union County says the reverse.  The Union County Chamber of Commerce asked a number of localities to pass resolutions saying that if the bypass doesn’t come it will delay progress and the bypass is needed for growth.  Indian Trail just completed a new Land Use Plan showing how much they expect the bypass to cause in population increases.  Marshville has done the same thing.  Southern Environmental Law Center has repeatedly asked DOT (not saying that growth is bad) "is this going to bring growth or is it not?".  DOT needs to be consistent about that and if it is going to bring growth then “let’s talk about that” and “let’s plan for that” and “let’s permit for that” and “let’s admit that”, but DOT is sticking to their story that building a 20 mile new-location toll road right through Union County is going to essentially have no impact on growth.  Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Hunter how they look at road improvement/widening/new road and how do they assess that type.  Ms. Hunter responded that they do what’s called an indirect and cumulative effects analysis; they would usually commission someone from a university.  One part of it is talking to local planners to see how they anticipate how this is going to change their town.  Another part is looking at if this is going to decrease travel times, then we would expect “X” amount of people to be living out where the travel time is decreased.  This is required for any large scale transportation project that has Federal money, so it is a commonly performed analysis.  Ms. Hunter commented that frankly speaking it would appear that they refused to admit that here because they know that is going to cause them trouble again.  DOT (subsequent to their environmental document) still admits that they have no clear idea how many commercial vehicles (i.e. trucks) would pay the toll, even though it is often thrown out there as a reason we need this bypass is to take the trucks off US 74.  The Southern Environmental Law Center commissioned an expert engineer and report last year, which was recently published.  Those engineers looked at some of the DOT studies and the biggest flaw they found was that DOT has not done a comprehensive "Origin-Destination" Study.  This study would look at who is using US 74 – where are the people coming from and where are they going?  It is important to know how much of the traffic is local – if people are coming from Wingate going to Monroe then they are not going to use the bypass.  Without knowing that information, it is impossible to know how helpful the bypass is going to be in alleviating congestion on Highway 74 and if anyone is going to be paying the toll that is apparently going to make this road financially viable.  Ms. Hunter commented that the worst part is that DOT admits that the bypass is not expected or intended to improve traffic on US Highway 74.          
· And finally….: In a meeting where Union County was putting together the Corridor Revitalization Study for US 74, they interviewed a number of people from the Turnpike Authority.  Staffer Jennifer Harris, said “the bypass was not planned with the idea to improve or address issues on US 74” and another staffer said he does not expect to see any dramatic improvements to the level of service on US 74 after the bypass opens.  The worst part here is that Ms. Harris said that “DOT in fact would not be in favor of changes to US 74 that would have a competing interest with the bypass”.  Ms. Hunter commented “in other words, the DOT would prefer that 74 stayed fairly congested, because otherwise who is going to pay the toll on the bypass?”.  
· What should NCDOT do: Since the court ruled the whole environmental review process should be out there and open,  all alternatives are legally supposed to be back on the table; therefore, we should now be looking at what the alternative solutions are and the public has an important role to play in that.  We can consider some of the existing parallel roads, not just improving US 74 itself, but improving the roads which are already there that run parallel to US 74.  DOT has a study from 2007, which was meant as a stopgap to look at while the bypass was being built in order to upgrade US 74, but it had some great suggestions that could be implemented.  One of them was putting a "superstreet" intersection in Indian Trail; it was recently found that that is going to be implemented and it will hopefully make a great difference to US 74.  The 2007 study found that for only 13 million dollars rather than 800 million dollars you could make improvement, which would provide what Ms. Hunter thought was an acceptable level of service for the majority of the corridor from Stallings to US 601.  

· Improvements to parallel routes: Ms. Hunter directed the council to the PowerPoint slides that Mayor Becker put together and explained that there are some parallel roads that could be improved, which would be far less expensive than a 20 mile bypass.  Old Monroe Road has been scheduled for improvements that keep being delayed, which is a potential road for Mineral Springs’ residents to use.  Secrest Shortcut Road is another road that could be really helpful and it runs close to the bypass; it could certainly solve a lot of problems in the Indian Trail area.  There are all sorts of small scale fixes which together could have a huge impact.  We could improve the timing of the traffic lights. We can implement these "superstreets", which essentially eliminate left turns.  We can add more overpasses rather than interchanges.  We can add additional lanes or turn lanes to avoid some of the congestion that happens when people are turning.  We can improve service roads so that we are kind of stitching together local businesses.  A lot of that traffic could be local traffic; if you are keeping that local traffic that is just going from store to store off of Highway 74 then you are really helping with the problem.  With fewer side streets crossing Highway 74 directly it will be more of a thoroughfare.    
· Superstreet Intersections (map):  Ms. Hunter pointed out the picture of a superstreet and explained that it looks a little complicated and it doesn’t look like it is going to be faster, but not only is it significantly faster, it is a lot safer, because it reduces a lot of the conflict points, so that you are not crossing traffic, you are merging.  Mayor Becker added that Scott Cole (a local DOT district engineer) had done a couple of presentations about superstreet intersections and he was really able to explain it.  Mayor Becker commented that he didn’t know why DOT hasn’t considered the superstreets (for Highway 74), because they really work on these types of roads that serve a lot of in and out traffic.  Ms. Hunter noted that there are some going in Indian Trail.  Service roads are an important potential solution; it stitches up all those local businesses, so that you can keep people off the main road.  There are parts of Highway 74 (on the other side of the beltway) that were being considered to be an expressway, which would destroy local businesses, which was part of the old plan, but now they are thinking of more express lanes and different types of access, so that you still get a vibrant corridor while creating a smoother path for the through traffic.  

· US-74 in Mecklenburg County:  Ms. Hunter referred to a recent quote on this topic from Highway Department Spokeswoman Jennifer Thompson who said “highway planners have joined with their counterparts from the city and other parts of Mecklenburg County to plan a broad future for the freeway corridor. The state envisions many of the businesses and new parks moving to the side streets where they’d be reachable by foot or bike.”   Mayor Becker commented that based on those quotes from Jennifer Thompson if you go to Charlotte on Highway 74 past Albemarle you get to the “true” expressway, which they have been building for 20 years.  It is great when it is not backed up at rush hour, it moves smoothly, but the businesses are all gone, they got wiped out and concrete walls were put up.  That is becoming a problem; it is too expensive to acquire land, because the prices have gotten so high.  The last piece they bought was approximately 26 million dollars for the last interchange, which was the highest they paid for a piece that size in history on Highway 74.  Now, Mecklenburg County and the NCDOT are looking at putting a stop to the expressway idea and moving businesses to the side, instead they are going to move the access to the businesses.  The whole point was to stop buying this land up, shutting down these businesses, tearing down all the buildings and leaving nothing.  Instead, they will access them differently and have some express lanes that go by, just like they could do in Monroe, Indian Trail and Stallings.    

· Other Union County Municipalities: Ms. Hunter explained that they had been working with a lot of other municipalities; Hemby Bridge adopted their resolution in June opposing the construction of the bypass and urging the DOT to investigate alternative solutions.  Weddington also adopted a resolution which supports and encourages DOT to research and consider alternatives to the bypass.  

· Mayor Becker noted that the council had seen the resolution and asked the council if they wanted to go on record taking a position of asking the DOT to do something [else]; the bullet points speak for themselves.  The State is broke and we’ve already proven that the Highway Fund is going broke, because the gas taxes just can't keep [going up], the gas revenues are dropping like a stone as mileage increases and driving decreases.  It [bypass] is a lot of money in a declining revenue scenario and that is money that Union County, Mecklenburg County, Mineral Springs and Monroe don’t have to deal with problems, whether they are safety problems or bad intersections; that is money that is being taken away from the local road needs.  Another concern is if that bypass connector does spur massive new commuter subdivision growth at those seven to nine interchanges then the 500 million dollars in school bonds that we are paying right now will just be a drop in the bucket compared to what could happen.  Union County would have to build the infrastructure for those seven to nine commuter subdivisions.  Do we really want to develop a road that way (developing something to lure more Charlotte commuters in) rather than develop transportation solutions for Union County?  This is an important consideration for every municipality and every taxpayer.  Councilwoman Neill pointed out that they had lived in the Dallas/Fort Worth area in Texas where they had put in more than nine interchanges and the growth was over 200,000 in 20 years, so she questioned how the DOT study could say the growth would be less than 1%.  Mayor Becker pointed out that if you look at the Interstate 485 interchanges, every one of them has developed into huge apartment complexes that go into huge high density residential subdivision.  Union County and Mecklenburg County have got a little bit of a different political philosophy; Mecklenburg is borrowing, so they are raising their taxes to support all of this non-revenue-generating growth.  Union County has a different philosophy about taxes, they like to keep them low, but we are starting to bump up against that debt limit.  Eventually, the breaking point comes and the next thing you know, we’ll be doing what Mecklenburg County is doing, which is raising taxes every year to support all that new growth.   We have to be careful about putting in multi-lane commuter-based highways that will encourage non-revenue-generating development.

· Mayor Becker pointed out that he was not recommending that Mineral Springs oppose this road (like Hemby Bridge is), but that we are saying "please look at a better way to spend the money where we get more 'bang for the buck'”.  If the council believes the resolution reflects what the town's thinking is on the need for alternatives and the need for looking for alternative then they could adopt it.     

·   Councilwoman Critz made a motion to accept the resolution expressing support for alternatives to the construction of the Monroe Connector Bypass, this is R2013-04. (Mayor Becker: and it may be R2013-04) Now, therefore be it resolved that the Mineral Springs Town Council hereby encourages the NC DOT to research/consider and implement lower cost alternatives to the bypass that will provide more effective solutions to current traffic congestion problems on US 74 and that will conserve scarce [Councilwoman Critz said "sacred"] state transportation dollars so that those dollars may be better utilized to improve and maintain the existing transportation system throughout Union County and the State of North Carolina, adopted on this day the 12th of September 2013.  Mayor Becker corrected the pronunciation of the word “sacred” to “scarce” and commented that even though those are scarce transportation dollars, they are getting so scarce they may be sacred before long.  Councilwoman Neill seconded the aforementioned motion by Councilwoman Critz.  Mayor Becker noted that there was a numbering problem; this Resolution is actually R-2013-04.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill
Nays:  None

· Mayor Becker commented that this doesn’t change anything, but we certainly want to get our feelings out to our Representatives and maybe we can get something happening.
· The resolution is as follows:
TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

RESOLUTION EXPRESSING SUPPORT FOR ALTERNATIVES TO 
CONSTRUCTION OF THE MONROE CONNECTOR/BYPASS

R-2013-04


WHEREAS, the North Carolina Department of Transportation (“NCDOT”), through its subsidiary agency the North Carolina Turnpike Authority (“NCTA”), has proposed to construct and operate a 19.7-mile toll highway in Union County known as the Monroe Connector/Bypass (“Bypass”); and

WHEREAS, all work on the Bypass project has been suspended as a result of a decision by the United States Court of Appeals for the Fourth Circuit on May 3, 2012 that found that NCDOT had “mischaracterized” major underlying assumptions in its final Environmental Impact Statement, had “provided the public with erroneous information”, and was guilty of “falsely responding to public concerns”; and


WHEREAS, the Bypass was projected to cost $797,369,452 as of 2010 based on a 2014 completion date, with that estimate continuing to increase; and


WHEREAS, the North Carolina General Assembly in 2008 authorized the appropriation of $24 million per year in “gap funding” to pay debt service on the Bypass and has continued to reauthorize this appropriation in every subsequent budget cycle; and


WHEREAS, this $24 million per year comes directly out of the North Carolina Highway Trust Fund, thereby making that money unavailable for other pressing road construction and maintenance projects; and


WHEREAS, North Carolina officials have repeatedly asserted that the state does not have enough road construction and maintenance money available to meet current needs; and


WHEREAS, the NCDOT “2040 Plan” released in August 2012 estimates that North Carolina will suffer a cumulative shortfall of $60.08 billion dollars in transportation funding over the next 30 years; and


WHEREAS, NCDOT has repeatedly asserted that the Bypass was not planned with the idea to improve or address issues on US-74, and that it is not expected to significantly reduce travel times on US-74; and


WHEREAS, NCDOT has never completed a thorough “Origin-Destination” study to determine exactly what percentage of truck traffic on US-74 represents “through” traffic which might utilize the Bypass rather than local traffic which would not; and


WHEREAS, NCDOT’s studies have found that the commercial trucking industry is “split” on whether commercial trucks would even be willing to pay a toll that is projected to exceed ten dollars for Class 3 multi-axle trucks to utilize the 19.7-mile bypass; and


WHEREAS, a study conducted for NCDOT in July 2007 by Stantec Consulting Services of Charlotte suggested improvements to US-74 at an estimated cost of $13.2 million that would improve Level of Service at 22 out of 23 existing signalized intersections to above a “failing” grade; and


WHEREAS, other possible more elaborate improvements to US-74 above and beyond those suggested by Stantec, such as grade separations, additional lanes, service roads, and other changes that could still be implemented for less than the total cost of the proposed Bypass were never adequately considered by NCDOT; and


WHEREAS, the beneficial effects of improvements to other existing parallel routes near the US-74 corridor such as Old Charlotte Highway/Old Monroe Road and Secrest Short Cut Road, and of construction of new parallel routes, such as the already-planned Monroe Road Loop, were never adequately considered by NCDOT; and


WHEREAS, it is the opinion of the Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs that, in an era of shrinking transportation revenues and growing transportation needs throughout North Carolina, particularly in Union County, NCDOT should endeavor to spend those limited revenues in the most cost-effective manner possible and should commit to expediting those transportation projects that provide the greatest immediate benefit to the citizens of North Carolina; 


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Mineral Springs Town Council hereby encourages the NCDOT to research, consider, and implement lower-cost alternatives to the Bypass that will provide more effective solutions to current traffic congestion problems on US-74 and that will conserve scarce state transportation dollars so that those dollars may be better utilized to improve and maintain the existing transportation system throughout Union County and the State of North Carolina.



ADOPTED, this the 12th day of September, 2013.










Frederick Becker, III











Frederick Becker III, Mayor


Attest:


Vicky A Brooks



Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk

5.
Consideration of Accepting a Bid for the Town Hall Parking Lot Sealing and Striping
· Mayor Becker explained that we got almost no response on the sealcoating advertising, but finally one guy came in at the very last minute in response to the ad.  Mayor Becker had told the only bidder that he was going to accept a proposal, but just because he was the only bidder didn’t  mean that he could make it sky high since Mayor Becker knew what this stuff should cost and he would not recommend to the council without checking into whether it is a good price.  Addison Plyler from Plyler Asphalt Seal Coating Solutions was the only one that came for the mandatory pre-bid site visit and he gave a good accounting of what his company does and his part of Plyler Grading Company.  It is a family business that has a lot of experience in the city.  Mayor Becker was able to look at the jobs that were put in as references (pictures were included in the agenda packet).  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the bid and present the contract to this bidder.  Mayor Becker responded very good, “cut to the chase as long as you guy are all satisfied”.  Councilwoman Cureton seconded the motion made by Councilman Countryman.  Mayor Becker commented that the council would just make a note in the bid to add the e-verify language to the contract.  Councilman Countryman commented that he thought it was important to note that the bid came in at $0.19 a square foot, which is $0.06 below the high norm and that also includes the cost of striping the parking lot; it really is a very viable bid and very cost effective.  Mayor Becker thanked Councilman Countryman for pointing that out, because it is important; Mr. Plyler definitely gave the town a very fair, very carefully economically developed bid.  The aforementioned motion by Councilman Countryman passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill
Nays:  None
6.
Consideration of Utilizing the Town Hall for a Candidates’ Forum

· Town Clerk Vicky Brooks explained that Ms. Virginia Bjorlin from the League of Women Voters contacted her and asked about a Candidates’ Forum.  Ms. Bjorlin informed Ms. Brooks that Western Union Elementary School now charges and that the “town” needed to find somewhere else to hold the Candidates’ Forum, which is why Ms. Brooks placed this item on the agenda for council consideration to determine whether or not the council would like to hold a Candidates Forum here at town hall or if the candidates themselves need to find somewhere to hold their forum.  Ms. Brooks reminded the council that back in September of 2009 there was a request from a candidate to use the town hall and after a lot of discussion the council determined that the town hall would not be used for a Candidates’ Forum.  Ms. Brooks explained that the town has an ordinance on town hall policy and the last line says “Meetings and uses by all persons or entities must be specifically approved by the Mineral Springs Town Council”; therefore, the League of Women Voters being a nonprofit agency here in Union County, she felt it was her job to present it to the council so that they could make that determination.  Ms. Brooks added that she is not “setting up” a forum; she will have no part of it and does not like being accused of it.  Councilwoman Critz mentioned that it is certainly not a practice for candidates to hold their own forums; there is always a third party that sets up and moderates.  The League of Women Voters has graciously done this throughout Union County for 15 plus years; they have been in existence in Union County for over a half of a century.  Personally, Councilwoman Critz would make a motion and recommend to the rest of the council that we not hold the forum here.  Councilwoman Critz pointed out Chief Gaddy in the audience and mentioned that in the past let it be known that the fire department is available to us for various purposes.  The last forum was held at the elementary school and it was moderated by the League of Women Voters, but Councilwoman Critz didn’t think we need to be spending taxpayer dollars to lease the elementary school.  Councilwoman Critz requested an affirmative from Chief Gaddy if the fire department is available (Chief Gaddy confirmed it is available).  Councilwoman Critz mentioned that the fire department will provide a community location that all of our constituents are certainly aware of where it exists; therefore Councilwoman Critz would like to make a motion that we not make the town hall available for this forum, that we proceed with coordinating it.  Mayor Becker interrupted and recommended that it be left at that, because that is really the only issue that we as a town council are addressing.    Councilwoman Critz questioned that they can proceed independently until there is an actual date with Chief Gaddy and Ms. Bjorlin.  Ms. Brooks noted that is on their own; the only question right here before this board is whether the town hall can be used for the forum.  Mayor Becker suggested that the motion is to say the town council would not authorize.  Councilwoman Critz noted that it is not consistent with what we have done in the past.   
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion not to authorize use of the town hall for a Candidates’ Forum by the League of Women Voters or anybody else for that matter.  Councilman Countryman added “or in fact change the statute now”.  Councilwoman Critz concurred.  Mayor Becker agreed that the council wouldn’t want to change our ordinance.   Councilwoman Neill commented that the motion is about the location.  Mayor Becker responded exactly, not to use the town hall for that purpose.  Councilman Countryman seconded the motion made by Councilwoman Critz.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill
Nays:  None

· Ms. Brooks noted that if another nonprofit agency contacts her and requests that they be allowed to use the town hall, she would again…  Councilman Countryman continued with they would face the same scrutiny.  Ms. Brooks added that she would be obligated to bring it before this council as long as that line is in our ordinance.  Mayor Becker mentioned that Attorney Griffin did advise, in 2009, and the council agreed to leave that in; “we are not going to pre-close the town hall”.  It will always be at this boards’ discretion.    
7.
Proclamation for Constitution Week

· Mayor Becker explained that September 17th through the 23rd is always recognized as Constitution Week.  Mayor Becker stated that he always likes to have the town council “sign off” on proclamations rather than it just be by him and he read “Now, Therefore, I Frederick Becker III by virtue of the authority vested in me as Mayor of the Town of Mineral Springs in the State of North Carolina do hereby proclaim the week of September 17th through the 23rd and ask our citizens to reaffirm the ideals the Framers of the Constitution had in 1787 by vigilantly protecting the freedoms guaranteed to us through this guardian of our liberties”.   Mayor Becker commented that this is very important for us to remember every day; we are blessed to have a Constitution governing us that allows us to exist as a town.  
· Councilwoman Critz explained that she had a small copy of the Constitution; they are not expensive and she thought it behooves us all to look them over.  Councilwoman Critz further explained that every time there is an election, the officials that are elected are sworn into office and one of the things that they promise is to uphold the Constitution of the United States and (here in North Carolina) the Constitution of the State of North Carolina.  Councilwoman Critz read a paragraph from her booklet, “The Constitution is much more than a fragile piece of paper worthy of special preservation, it is a living document as important today as it was over 200 years ago.  In fact, the text that follows is the blueprint for our democratic way of life and in these words we find the basic meaning of our national identity.  Most importantly, the text underscores the fact that Americans need not travel to Washington to appreciate these documents.  The wonder is in the words themselves”.  
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to accept this Proclamation for the Constitution Week, September 17th through the 23, 2013 and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill
Nays:  None

· The proclamation is as follows:
Proclamation

Constitution Week

September 17th – 23rd, 2013


Whereas, The Constitution of the United States of America, the guardian of our liberties, embodies the principles of limited government in a Republic dedicated to rule by law; and 

Whereas, September 17, 2013, marks the two hundred twenty-sixth anniversary of the framing of the Constitution of the United States of America by the Constitutional Convention; and 


Whereas, It is fitting and proper to accord official recognition to this magnificent document and its memorable anniversary, and to the patriotic celebrations which will commemorate it; 


Whereas, Public Law 915 guarantees the issuing of a proclamation each year by the President of the United States of America designating September 17 through 23 as Constitution Week, 


Now, Therefore, I, Frederick Becker, III, by virtue of the authority vested in me as Mayor of the Town of Mineral Springs in the State of North Carolina do hereby proclaim the week of September 17 through 23 as 

~ Constitution Week ~


And ask our citizens to reaffirm the ideals the Framers of the Constitution had in 1787 by vigilantly protecting the freedoms guaranteed to us through this guardian of our liberties. 




In Witness Of, I have hereunto set my hand and caused the Seal of the Town to be affixed this 
12th day of 

September
     of the year of our Lord two thousand thirteen. 

Frederick Becker, III












        Frederick Becker III, Mayor

                                            







    Town of Mineral Springs


ATTEST:








Vicky A Brooks









Vicky A Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk

8.
Consideration of Calling for a Special Meeting to View Webinars on the 2013 Legislative Updates

· Mayor Becker reminded the council that they held a special meeting two years ago to view the School of Government’s webinar; this year there are two of them approximately two hours each.  After some discussion, there was a consensus of the council to hold two special meetings for the purpose of reviewing the 2013 Legislative Updates webinars on Monday, September 30, 2013 at 6:00 p.m. and on Monday, October 7, 2013 at 6:00 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.   Councilwoman Critz volunteered to coordinate food for the meetings.   

· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to call for a special meeting on September 30, 2013 at 6:00 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall and a special meeting on October 7, 2013 at the Mineral Springs Town Hall at 6:00 p.m. for the purpose of reviewing the School of Government’s Legislative update webinars and Councilman Countryman seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill
Nays:  None
9.
Consideration of a Mineral Springs 15th Anniversary Festival – tabled from last month
· Councilman Countryman commented that the council really can’t do this, because they don’t have two people here.  Councilwoman Critz commented that they are very involved.  Mayor Becker concurred that they are both very involved; time is slipping away, but we can’t do it without them. 

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to table until next month and Councilman Neill seconded.
Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill
Nays:  None
10.
Other Business

· Mayor Becker commented that Attorney Bobby Griffin had given the council a two-page Legislative update, which just touched the highest of the high points.  Growth has been very slow and that State Demographer did an estimate based on input from our zoning administrator/planning director on how many new houses were constructed last year; they believe that the official certified population for the Town of Mineral Springs is 2,718.   
· Councilwoman Critz commented, for the public, that Representative Brody is the only Representative that the council has ever had “consistently with regularity and with great interest to attend our meetings”.  The council appreciates Representative Brody’s strength on the town’s behalf for franchise taxes.  Councilwoman Critz thanked Representative Brody on behalf of all the municipalities in North Carolina.  
11. 
Adjournment

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:
Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill
Nays: 
None
· The meeting was adjourned at 8:43 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, October 10, 2013 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 
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